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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

November 4, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, November 4, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross; Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter, New Castle Weekly.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

Calendar Additions:
Property Maintenance: Due to Thanksgiving the meeting will be held Friday, November 28 at 4 p.m. 
Minutes:
The minutes of the October 7, 2008 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report:  No update.

Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved with one correction:  the scholarship grant drawdowns are not reflected in the correct line item.   Mr. Alfree noted that $6,000 was paid to the City for a surveillance camera for the Park restrooms (as budgeted) and asked if it has been installed yet.  He also noted that the drawdown for maintenance labor is running ahead of budget.  Mr. Appleby and Mr. Gambacorta will look into this further; Ms. MacDonough will provide an updated spreadsheet breaking down the cost items. 
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Municipal Services
The draft lease for the land for the new Municipal Services substation has been forwarded to their attorney for review.
Riverbend

Mr. Taylor prepared and mailed a letter to Mr. Ferrara summarizing eleven action items previously discussed to resolve outstanding encroachment issues on Trust land.  

Amazon Lease
No update; still waiting for McConnell Development to respond to our letter of September 10 proposing a method for arriving at a mutually agreeable rental rate.  
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.

No update.

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Good Will Fire House
Mr. Taylor said that an application for an area variance should be filed with the Board of Adjustment regarding nonconforming setbacks; also a use variance for a special exception to serve as a fire station. The plan also needs to be reviewed by the Historic Advisory Committee.  Mr. Appleby moved that Mr. Peden be given authority to sign the application for variance.
Old Library Roof:
Three proposals were received for repairs on the Old Library roof.   Ross Gibson’s was the highest, but his proposal was by far the most comprehensive and well-researched.  He is also a certified historic preservation specialist with an extensive knowledge of slate roofs.  Mr. Gibson is currently booked until spring, but he will take care of existing leaks and stabilize the building in the interim.  Mr. Viola moved that we enter into a contract with Ross Gibson to restore the roof on the Old Library conditional on resolving questions that we have about the contract terms.  Motion carried.

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta summarized the status of the Trust investment portfolios with PNC and Wilmington Trust, as presented during the quarterly review on October 22.  Overall, both banks’ performance reflected about 15% losses year to date (as of September 30), which is tracking along with the state of the economy and with the relevant index funds.  Mr. Appleby suggested that everyone on the Board receive the monthly statements.  The total value of the two bank portfolios at present is about $4.6 million.  The financial picture is extremely volatile, but historically the market improves when a new administration takes office.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Alfree reminded the Board that an evening Open Registration session would be held Tuesday, November 11 from 7 – 9 p.m.  One candidate has filed to run so far:  James L. Meek of 30 The Strand.  The last day for candidates to file is December 18.  The last day to register to vote is January 12.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The Library staff and volunteers successfully completed their move and opened at the new 304 Delaware Street location on October 29.  Mr. Viola proposed a letter to Katie Newell and staff thanking them for their determination, enthusiasm and hard work.  The Library Board received a $2200 check in proceeds from the Wharf Dance, which will be an annual event.  Mr. Appleby said that work has started removing asbestos at the building site.  Salvageable materials like hardware and interior doors have been removed from the 420 Delaware Street structure and stored for auction next year to support the building fund.  
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
No update.

BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No report. 
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES - None.
COMMUNICATIONS
· The City is preparing the 2009 municipal calendar.  Mr. Alfree reminded the Board that the September meeting will be held on the second Tuesday (September 8), per the Bylaws.
· City Manager Cathie Thomas sent a letter advising that the Western Gateway beautification project is beginning.
· J. Breck Smith, attorney for the Family Foundations Academy, sent a letter inquiring as to the availability for lease of the parcel of land adjoining the rear of the school.
· Cost estimates have now been received for resetting the curbs along West Third Street and other street paving work planned by the City.  Councilman Gaworski had previously requested that the Trustees consider paying for the curb work.  This portion of the job was estimated at $53,000 (for 775 linear feet) by the winning bidder.  These funds will not be available until the 2009-2010 fiscal year.
· Katie Newell has requested use of the Trustees meeting room for the Library Board during the period of construction.  The Library Board meets on the third Tuesday of the month at 5 p.m. This was approved, and Ms. MacDonough will provide her with a key to the building.
· All contents of the vault have been moved out of the Library and into the Trustees room.  Decisions are needed regarding disposition of various items like old equipment, paintings, picture frames, and the like.  The New Castle Historical Society has indicated that they will take the box of old books.

· A letter was received from Lynn Sheridan regarding the status of her request to install a memorial bench on Trust land.  This issue was voted on and denied several months ago, but apparently Ms. Sheridan was not informed as all had believed she was.  Ms. MacDonough will write a letter apologizing for the lack of a formal response and clarity, and outlining the decision of the Board.  
Mr. Alfree proposed that the Trustee monthly meetings be moved from 7:30 to 7:00 p.m., beginning in January 2009.  The Bylaws do not specify a meeting time.  The sense of the Board was to accept this change.
There being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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